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21st September 2005

Dear Mr Heath, 

MID SUSSEX LDF – SUSTAINABLE CONSTRUCTION SPD 

Thank you for consulting the Home Builders Federation (HBF) on the above  issues leaflet. HBF has a number of comments to make.

Firstly we question whether the production of a piece of SPD dealing with this is necessary at all. We would take issue with the council that there is a dearth of guidance available to applicants and developers regarding the matter of sustainable construction techniques. There is, in fact, a plethora of such guidance available from a variety of sources, not least through the building regulations and emerging out of regional bodies such as SEERA, GOSE and SEEDA. The EcoSE project and the SEEDA Sustainability Checklist, not to mention policy requirements emerging out of the South East Plan (and the accompanying guidance which will no doubt be produced in support of that) are cases in point. While there may not be specific guidance in support of Mid Sussex’s local plan policies, that is probably a good thing as it does not seek to reinvent the wheel. HBF is concerned that authorities are taking on the preparation of SPD such as this individually when the matter would be best tackled at a higher level in the planning process. The objectives of sustainable construction and the specific techniques and practices which may be employed are, to all intents and purposes, the same the country over. HBF is concerned that the plethora of individual local authority guidance on this all seeking to achieve the same thing but differently only serves to confuse the picture and frustrate the achievements of the sustainability objectives rather than helping in any way. 

And that is not to mention the fact that:

· the building regulations already cover a great many of these matters (and are getting tougher and more stringent on developers all the time) 

· new development is already many times more energy efficient in comparison to existing stock and

· construction practices are already getting more ‘sustainable’ all the time.

If the council is keen to make inroads in to tackling the issue of CO2 emissions and so on it would be best advised to focus its efforts on the occupants of existing buildings rather than methods of construction of new ones.

If construction of new buildings is to be addressed, then at the very least it should be collaboratively amongst individual local authorities in a given area rather than individually. West Sussex county council has co-ordinated the production of county-wide requirements for planning obligations and developer contributions. This is a matter which could benefit from the same treatment in order that developers operating across the county could be sure to comply with requirements because they are the same from district to district.

Therefore we raise a very large questionmark over the real benefit to be achieved by the production of this SPD and ask that consideration be given to the production of a regional or at the very least county / sub-regional approach to this. 

Turning to some of the more detailed proposals, the council has to be sure that whatever it requires through the policy by way of detailed supplementary guidance will actually achieve the desired objectives. Therefore the council should avail itself of information on the cost implications of the various practices and techniques it proposes to require developers to employ. It will be wholly unsustainable if the requirements are so onerous that they prevent much needed development occurring or serve to further increase already high house prices in the district. It would be naïve and irresponsible of the council to impose any requirements without being aware of the cost implications of what it is requiring.

Secondly, whatever is proposed has to be enforceable through the planning system. Therefore the SPD should offer guidance on those matters which can be tied to planning applications by way of condition or planning obligation and can actually be delivered through the planning system.

Thirdly, if the council is serious about achieving its over-arching objectives it must bring forward alongside this SPD measures to address waste minimisation and energy efficiency in the existing stock.

Fourthly it should make sure that whatever is required is consistent with building regulations and other legislation. These regulations are constantly under-review and the council must commit the resources to ensuring that whatever is requires up to date and consistent with building regulations. 

Fifthly, on matters of process and procedure the SPD must restrict itself to supplementing the policies in the adopted local plan until such a time as they are replaced. 

The production of this SPD must not be used as a vehicle to introduce new policy requirements or go substantially beyond simply supplementing what is required under the adopted local plan policies if it is to accord with PPS12. Similarly it should not involve itself in the detail of matters covered in detail by other legislative regimes for the same reason.

Finally, the requirements should not be so onerous or inflexible that they delay the implementation of committed development. Requiring the use of certain materials when those materials are in short supply or unavailable must not be allowed prevent development occurring and there must be scope in the SPD for further discussions to take place between the developer and the council to arrive at a mutually agreeable compromise. Thus, it is all well and good setting out what materials can be sourced locally but it must ensure that either adequate supply is available at the time it is required or alternatives suppliers are listed or that there is some flexibility to address short term supply problems. The same applies to things like SUDS. It is no good requiring them in new development without any consideration being given to matters surrounding their long term maintenance and ultimate adoption.

This principle applies across the board. Any policy requirements or supplementary guidance must be applied flexibly. The goal must be to achieve successful schemes, create sustainable development and satisfactory living environments whilst seeking to achieve sustainability gains along the way. The goal must not be to apply a set of unreasonable and inflexible requirements on developers and to lose sight of the broader picture.

Put simply, this is all creating a great deal of additional work for the council if it is to provide the guidance which is claimed to be required and if it is to be implemented properly and sensibly. This adds further weight to our suggestion that this work is best done collaboratively across the whole region or at the very least groupings of authorities in order that it achieves the desired outcomes.

That said, we are pleased to have been invited for our views on this and look forward to developing these further with the council as the process of preparing this SPD evolves. 

Yours sincerely,

Pete Errington

HBF Regional Planner, Southern Region
